 Approved            

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
September 3, 2014 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 3, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.           










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment – None at this time.   








       

    




      




2.0  Recreation Update – Coordinator Lonergan –  Coordinator Lonergan reported that while Dan Chapman was installing the fire escape at the Town park, a piece of siding came off the building showing mold, a rotten wall and wet insulation. The Board reviewed pictures of the building damages. TA Veloski stated he has contacted the Town's Health Officer, Bill Tobin to check the building(s) and the Town's insurance company but they may not cover it. Selectman Nickerson advised Coordinator Lonergan not to go into the building, in case the roof lets go. Coordinator Lonergan noted she could work out of the Town Office or the Town Hall for the time being. The BOS will wait for a report from Health Officer Tobin.               









   





3.0  Fire Department Update – Chief Dexter –  Chief Dexter reported that this year has been steady and they are up 30 calls over last year with a total of 214 total calls for the past eight months. The Chief provided the Selectmen with a new Inspection Report and noted he would have a better comparison of these statistics next year. The BOS reviewed. Chief Dexter informed the Board that Engine #3 has a pump problem but can still run with the right operator, the engine will be “in-service” for in Town calls but “out of service” for out of Town calls. Chief Dexter stated he has also been working on the life safety building's front apron and they may have to jackhammer sections then pour new concrete & seal coat. Chief Dexter reported his budget looks good but he has increased the Lakes Region Dispatch fees because there have been discussions regarding each Town bearing the cost ($2K approx.) of replacement consoles. Chief Dexter noted he will not have an actual figure until November or December. Chief Dexter stated rental inspections is going very well and they have been very good about bringing the units into code compliance. Chief Dexter noted he has put some of the inspections off until September when the renters will be gone. Selectman Van Tassel asked how this was being enforced and Chief Dexter replied in conjunction with the State Fire Marshall's Office. 










      3.1 Fire Alarm Ordinance – Chief Dexter stated the proposed Fire Alarm Ordinance has been reviewed by the Town's Attorney, the State Fire Marshall and the Selectmen were forwarded the information with recommended changes. Chief Dexter noted he would be posting the ordinance for 30 days until October 15th. Chief Dexter explained the proposed ordinance is a road map of steps to install a fire alarm system, to help with good decision making while conducting the installation and doesn't require everyone in Town to have one. Chief Dexter explained the difference between a “false alarm” and an “activation with nothing found”. Selectman Nickerson stated the BOS levies the fine and asked who would enforce the collection. Chief Dexter replied the Police Department would enforce, this is no different than dog licenses. Chief Dexter noted he would like to hold a Public Hearing (10/1/14) for BOS approval, even though a hearing is not required. The proposed Fire Alarm Ordinance will be posted on the Town's web-site.             













4.0  Jared from Pike Industries Re: Payment for sewer line damages – The BOS reviewed a letter dated 8/21/14 from Jared Hebert of Pike Industries. Mr. Hebert stated he had submitted a change order for the damaged sewer line. Chair Ober explained based on the information the BOS were provided they voted the change order down. Mr. Hebert explained they (he & the DPW Director) had requested documentation from the School, which they said they didn't have because of how old the system was. Mr. Hebert stated “Dig Safe” was done, so there was due diligence but they hit the pipe on the first try and then were asked to core another hole, hit the pipe again but this time there was an odor. Mr. Hebert stated the elevation was changed and the School's plans were provided after the fact. Director Bordeau explained some of the costs are the Town's because of the additional coring. Chair Ober requested an itemized breakout of the costs and that Cheryl Somma be contacted, to try and re-coop some of the cost. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to pay the change order for sewer line damages in full, upon receipt of a detailed bill. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.                             




     


  






5.0  Lynn Chong – Appointment as Alternate Trustee of the Trust Funds (TOTF) – Evelyn Auger was not present. Lynn Chong explained she is no longer teaching at PSU and being an alternate would warm her up to the position. Chair Ober made a motion to appoint Lynn Chong as an Alternate to the T of TF. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.     







  







 



6.0  Old Business
  







  
  6.1 Transfer Station requests – The BOS reviewed the six page list submitted by June Plummer. TA Veloski provided the Board with a break-out of the list's operating & capital expenses. Selectman Van Tassel stated most of the items are operational and should be going through Director Bordeau. Chair Ober stated a manager is needed and this list reiterates that fact. Tabled for further discussion.  
 


              6.2 Budget 2015/2016 – TA Veloski stated he spoke with Sheila Dodge and has amended the election pages in the budget, as well as the budget pages for Other General Government & Debt Service. TA Veloski informed the Board that he spoke with C.R. Willeke that said State funds (80% State – 20% Town) for the engineering of Lower Bay Road would be available in 2016. TA Veloski suggested the Board send this to Town meeting as a Warrant Article and take out a bond to pave Lower Bay Road to Black Brook Road, to maintain the budget. Chair Ober noted the BOS should discuss this matter with DPW Director Bordeau first.  




    

  6.3 Part-time benefits / salaries – Chair Ober stated there are 10 employees (2 elected) she would consider part-time by working at least 15 hours a week but this still should be defined. Chair Ober referred to a memo dated 2001 that discussed part-time benefits and read it aloud. Chair Ober noted if this wasn't rescinded then the Town should have been doing it right along.  

  







  


 









7.0  New Business 

     




       


  7.1
Memo from Susan Shannon to Transfer Funds – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to transfer $1,476.62 dollars out of the Police Special Detail Fund to the General Fund. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 7.2 State Primary – Will be held on Tuesday September 9, 2014 from 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall. THE TOWN/TAX COLLECTOR'S OFFICE WILL BE CLOSED.  
  








  7.3
Bid for “Y” Project – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept the engineering bid from Paul Fluet in the amount of $9,600 dollars to core the pavement at the “Y” project. Chair Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.          


   











8.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.     





 












9.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          9.1 8/27/14 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of August 27, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 27, 2014 with corrections. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









                   











10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   





    












11.0 Selectmen's Reports 







            11.1 Celebrate Sanbornton – Chair Ober announced that the event is scheduled for October 4th from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m., activities will be held throughout the Town's village area (Rain date October 5th). 






   






12.0 ADJOURNMENT – Chair Ober made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:52 p.m. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 10, 2014 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.     













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

9/03/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


